Intonation

A Tuning Routine That Works For Me

By Sally Wagner, Director of Bands, Eleanor Roosevelt High School, Greenbelt, MD

I spend more time dealing with intonation problems than just about any other aspect of performance. Over the years I’ve discovered a few short cuts that seem to work for me that will maybe work for you, too. The biggest help is careful tuning at the beginning of rehearsal. While this takes about 15-20 minutes each day early in the year, it eventually drops to 5-7 minutes as students become more proficient at listening and adjusting.

Warm-up first.
Tuning Tubas: Tubas are always tuned first in my band. This encourages all students to listen down. It also encourages the tubas to take more responsibility than they sometimes think they have. Theirs is the foundation upon which all good intonation is built! 
Tuning Euphoniums: Ask students to play Bb at the top of the bass clef staff, matching the tuba pitch as closely as possible. It’s helpful if they play up from F (F-G-A-Bb) to achieve a more realistic Bb. Also, tune the compensating valve (4th valve on low C). 
Tuning Trombones: Be sure to tune both sets of tubing if students play on instruments with an F attachment. Tune to Bb at the top of the staff, same as euphoniums, (I often also tune the F just below) then 2nd space C using the trigger. 
Tuning Trumpets: When trumpets pick a 3rd-space C out of the air it is almost always sharp or pinched. I have them play up to C by starting on G, then A, B and C. This gives a truer pitch sense for the C. Other pitches to check from time to time are 4th space E (some players need to learn to play that with 1st and 2nd valve to be in tune, especially on longer notes), and the G at the top of the staff (I find that this is often pinched and sharp. 

Tuning Horns: I always have students tune both sides of the horn. First we check F on both sides, then C on both sides. Horns also really need to spend an hour (or more) with a tuner and tune each of the valve slides. 
Tuning Alto and Baritone Saxes: I generally have them play low G, then the octave above. Match this with the tubas’ BBb. I also have them check the octave F#. Some brands of instruments have very sharp G’s in the low register and are flat in the upper. 
Tuning Tenor Saxes: I find that octave C’s work well. I sometimes I ask the players to play a half-note C scale and watch the tuner. 
Tuning Clarinets: Many of my students play Buffet clarinets. These are great instruments but the third-space C is sharp. We watch it register a bit sharp on the chromatic tuner. They learn to adjust it with their embouchure.  Also check the ‘Buffet A’.
Tuning Flutes:  I always tune flutes to A because most young flutists tend to play Bb too high. If we tune to Bb, most other notes are flat. I have the first flute match the A on my chromatic tuner. 
Tuning Oboes: After the flutes are in tune, I have them continue playing A while the oboes join in. Oboes need to hear a pitch to match it and students new to the instrument might have difficulty because of the timbral quality of the oboe. 

Tuning Bassoons: I tune bassoons, with the tuner, to low A, then the octave above. Then I add them to the flutes and oboes. 
Final Tuning Check

This takes 15-20 minutes at the beginning of the year but I incorporate exercises in good posture, breathing, and sustaining a steady sound so we’re using the same time more than once. By demonstrating that good intonation is important enough to spend that much time my students work hard toward achieving the desired results more consistently.
Also – we sing every day – even just a scale, by the numbers (1-2-3-4-5-6-7-8-8-7-6-5-4-3-2-1).
Sally Wagner is Director of Bands at Eleanor Roosevelt High School in Greenbelt, Maryland, where she conducts 4 concert bands. This is her 25th year at this position but she really can’t believe this is her 32nd year of teaching!

